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LICENSING COMMITTEE 
Wednesday 3rd August 2022 

PRESENT – Councillors I Hussain (Chair), B Taylor, E Raja, S Imtiaz, L Salton, S 
Brookfield and D Hardman 

OFFICERS –Niky Barrett, (Principal Officer, Licensing) Shelagh Lyth (Solicitor) and 
Tayyab Mulla (Governance Officer). 

  

RESOLUTIONS 

1. Welcome & Apologies 

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

Apologies were received from Councillors J Casey, D Gee, T Fazal and J Shorrock. 

 

2.  Declarations of Interest 

No Declarations of Interest were received. 
 

3.  Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

RESOLVED – The Minutes of the previous Meeting held on Tuesday 26th April 2022 
were approved as a correct record and were duly signed by the Chair.  

 

3.1.  Introduction to Licensing Act 2003 – Training  

Members received a presentation by Niky Barrett on Alcohol Licensing – Licensing 
Act 2003. The purpose of the presentation was to provide training to Members in 
relation to the Legislation and policies of Alcohol Licensing. 

Members were provided with an overview on which activities were licensable and 
the correct licenses and application that would be required for each activity.  

Niky informed the members to follow the 5 Ps (Proper, Preparation, Prevents, Poor 
Performance) before attending any hearings, and the requirements Members would 
have to uphold, to ensure the correct decision had been made for each hearing. 

Members were advised on how to make decisions in hearings, and the relevant and 
irrelevant factors to consider when deliberating. The training had also informed 
Members on the options that would be available to the Members when considering 
the appropriate action to take.  

The Committee were also informed that the Police were able to apply for ‘Summary 
Reviews’. These reviews could occur where the Police were satisfied that a 
premises authorised to sell alcohol was associated with serious crime and/or serious 
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disorder. If the Police were to apply for a Summary Review then the Local Authority 
had 48 hours to consider the application and decide if interim steps were 
appropriate pending the full hearing within 28 days. 

 

Resolved – That the Presentation to be noted  

 

4. Revised Convictions Policy - Consultation Responses 

Members discussed a report which presented the Revised Convictions Policy. The 
purpose of this report was to present the outcome of the recent consultation 
exercise with the trade and other stakeholders, for Members to consider. 

The Department for Transport published its Statutory Standards for Private Hire and 
Hackney Carriage Vehicles in the summer of 2020 and the expectation of the 
Government was emphasised throughout the document in bold.  

Blackburn with Darwen’s current policy was agreed across the ten Greater 
Manchester licensing authorities and Blackburn with Darwen in 2012, as part of the 
Public Protection Partnership in place at that time. 

The report had informed members that 1,290 text messages were sent out to the 
mobile numbers provided by licensed drivers and confirmation was received from 
Gov.Notify that 1,009 were successfully delivered. The text message advised 
licensed drivers that the Council was consulting on a revised policy and provided a 
link to the webpage where they could get more information, download the draft 
policy and submit any comments to the Licensing Team. 

Ongoing discussions between Licensing officers and the Council’s solicitors had 
identified 2 suggested amendments to the draft policy for members to consider.  

These were section 18.1 with the wording revised to make it clear that circumstances 
that would result in a refusal to grant a licence, would also result in an existing 
licence being revoked. Section 21.2 had the wording revised to make it clear that the 
right of appeal also applies to the imposition of conditions onto a licence. 

There have been no other responses to the consultation or comments submitted to 
the Licensing Team. 

The Members discussed whether they wish for the amended policy be implemented 
as soon as possible, and agreed that the policy was implemented straight away. 

Resolved -  

1. That the revised draft policy be amended as submitted  
2. That the content of the draft policy to be agreed and recommended to the 

Executive Member for adoption 
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5. Updates on the work of the Public Protection and Environmental Health 
Service 

The Committee received an update on the work of the Council’s Public Protection 
and Environmental Health Services (PPS) where there was a connection with 
businesses and persons who required a licence from the Council. It also provided an 
update for Members on national policy changes and proposals affecting licencing 
work. 
 

Work of the General Licensing Sub-Committees 

In the last quarter the General Licensing Sub-Committee had met 5 times. The Sub-
committee had considered the following: 

• 2 applications for new street trading consents 
• 5 applications for new driver licences 
• 3 driver licence reviews 

As a result the Sub-Committees refused to grant 5 applications, revoked 3 existing 
licences and granted 2 licences. 

 

Magistrates Appeals  

Since the last Licensing Committee, 2 appeals against the decisions of General 
Licensing Sub-Committees to revoke private hire vehicle driver licences had been 
concluded. In both cases the Magistrates Court agreed with the decision made by 
the Licensing Sub-Committee and dismissed the appeals 

It was noted that 2 further appeals have been lodged with the Courts and were listed 
for hearings over the summer. 
 

Work of the Licensing Act Sub-Committees 

The Licensing Act Sub Committee had met once in the last quarter to consider a 
review of the premises licence in respect of a retail store trading as Smak Polski. 

After hearing the application from Blackburn with Darwen Trading Standards and the 
oral representations made by the licence holder, the Committee decided that it was 
appropriate to revoke the Premises Licence. 

The Sub Committee was satisfied that the licence holders conviction in respect of 
illicit goods being stored and sold on the premises, together with the discovery of a 
significant amount on non-duty paid alcohol on the premises, seriously undermined 
the licensing objective ‘prevention of crime and disorder’. 
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Routine work carried out 

Figures were provided on some of the key work carried out from 1 April 2022 to 30 
June 2022. 

Online application facility 

The Licensing service had been working closely with the digital transformation team 
to develop a seamless online application process for drivers and vehicle proprietors. 
When finalised, it was anticipated that this could be further rolled out to Private Hire 
Operator applications. 

Once this project is completed, applicants for driver licences would no longer need to 
attend the Town Hall as they would be able to submit their application using the 
Council’s Digital Customer Portal and upload all of the supporting documentation 
and proofs for their applications electronically. 
 

Blackburn with Darwen Taxi Forum meeting  

At July’s Taxi Forum meeting an update had been given in relation to Police 
information. The MOT testing of Hackney Carriages and private hire vehicles were 
discussed and an update was provided to the attendees on the revised Convictions 
policy and the on-line application project. 

However it was noted that the attendance from the trade at the forum was very poor. 
The Director of Place, Martin Eden had recommended that the forums continue for 3 
years, prior this period a review would take place.  
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New Legislation 
 
     Taxis and Private Hire Vehicles (Safeguarding and Road Safety) Act 2022 
 
From 31 May 2022, Section 5 of this Act created a legal duty on Licensing Authorities to 
report relevant concerns about drivers licensed by other authorities to their issuing 
authority within 10 working days. 
 
The concerns about the driver in question must relate that person’s conduct in the first 
authority’s area and be such that if it was a Blackburn with Darwen licensed driver, the 
Local Authority would consider suspending or revoking the licence. 
 
The Local Authority would then have 20 working days to consider whether or not to 
revoke or suspend the licence in reliance on this information and any other information 
they may also hold and inform the first authority in writing, whether or not it has 
suspended or revoked, or intends to suspend or revoke, the person’s driver’s licence, 
and the reasons for that action or intended action. 
 
Section 2 of the Act would make it mandatory for Licensing Authorities to upload details 
of all refusals, suspensions and revocations of driver licences to a National database 
within 5 days of informing the driver of the decision and to search the database before 
granting any new or renewal licence applications.  
 
The Members were informed that Licensing Authority were anticipating this would be the 
NR3 register. NR3 had been developed by the National Anti-Fraud Network and 
membership and use of the register was voluntary at the moment. Blackburn with 
Darwen are members and currently check new applicants against the register and 
upload details of individuals who have had applications refused or licences revoked. 
 
Taxis and Private Hire Vehicles (Disabled Persons) Act 2022 

This amended the Equality Act 2010 on 28 June 2022, would place duties on taxi drivers 
and PHV drivers and operators, to give disabled people specific rights and protections to 
be transported and receive assistance when using a taxi or PHV without being charged 
extra. 
 
It was noted that Taxi and PHV drivers could also face fines of up to £1,000 if they fail to 
provide reasonable mobility assistance to disabled passengers taking a pre-booked 
vehicle. 
 
A duty had also been placed on the local authority to publish a list of wheelchair-
accessible vehicles in the fleet. 
 
Resolved – That the update was noted 
 
 
 
 
PART II - THE PRESS AND THE PUBLIC MAY BE EXCLUDED DURING 
CONSIDERATION OF THE FOLLOWING ITEMS 
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RESOLVED – That the press and public be excluded from the meeting during 
consideration of the following items in view of the fact that the business to be transacted 
was exempt by virtue of Paragraph 3 of Part 1 contained in Schedule 12A of the Local 
Government Act 1972.  
 
 
6. Minutes of the Licensing Sub Committees 
 
The Committee received the proceedings of the following Sub Committees: 
 
General Licensing Sub Committee held on 10th May 2022 
General Licensing Sub Committee held on 17th May 2022 
General Licensing Sub Committee held on 14th June 2022 
General Licensing Sub Committee held on 12th July 2022 
Licensing Act 2003 Sub Committee held on 17th May 2022 
Licensing Act 2003 Sub Committee held on 12th July 2022 
 
RESOLVED – That the proceedings of the Sub Committees as outlined above were 
approved as a correct record and were duly signed by the Chair. 
 
 
 
 
 

Signed: ………………………………………………………… 
 

Date: ……………………………………………………………. 
Chair of the meeting 

 at which the minutes were confirmed 
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DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENT AND LEISURE 

ORIGINATING SECTION:  PUBLIC PROTECTION UNIT 

REPORT TO:    LICENSING COMMITTEE - 18 October 2022  

TITLE: Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards – Review of the Council’s 
Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy 

 

1. PURPOSE 

 The purpose of this report is to present a revised draft policy for members to 
consider and amend as necessary (Appendix 1). Officers will then undertake 
consultation with the trade and other relevant stakeholders. 

2. RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1 
 
 
2.2 

 

2.3 

That members consider and agree the contents of the draft policy as presented 
or with amendments. 
 
That the Principal Licensing Officer is directed to undertake an eight week public 
consultation exercise. 
 
That the outcome of the consultation exercise is reported back to the next 
scheduled meeting of the Licensing Committee. 
 

3. KEY ISSUES 

3.1 
 
 
 
 
3.2 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The Department for Transport published its’ Statutory Standards for Private 
Hire and Hackney Carriage Vehicles in the summer of 2020 and the 
expectations of the Government were emphasised throughout the document in 
bold.  
 
The following paragraphs are particularly relevant to this matter. 

1.3 “Whilst the focus of the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards is 
on protecting children and vulnerable adults, all passengers will benefit from 
the recommendations contained in it. There is consensus that common core 
minimum standards are required to regulate better the taxi and private hire 
vehicle sector, and the recommendations in this document are the result of 
detailed discussion with the trade, regulators and safety campaign groups. The 
Department therefore expects these recommendations to be implemented 
unless there is a compelling local reason not to.” 

2.6 The document sets out a framework of policies that, under section 177(4), 
of the Policing and Crime Act 2017, licensing authorities “must have regard” 
to when exercising their functions. These functions include developing, 
implementing and reviewing their taxi and private hire vehicle licensing 
regimes. “Having regard” is more than having a cursory glance at a document 
before arriving at a preconceived conclusion.  
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3.3 

2.7 “Having regard” to these standards requires public authorities, in 
formulating a policy, to give considerations the weight which is proportionate in 
the circumstances. Given that the standards have been set directly to 
address the safeguarding of the public and the potential impact of 
failings in this area, the importance of thoroughly considering these 
standards cannot be overstated. It is not a question of box ticking; the 
standards must be considered rigorously and with an open mind. 
 
Blackburn with Darwen’s current policy was last reviewed in 2016/17 with some 
additions in 2019. 
 

3.4 
 
 

Where the revised draft policy differs materially from the Council’s existing 
policy and procedures, the relevant sections have been highlighted. To assist 
members further Appendix 2 is a list of these changes, along with the reasons 
why they have been proposed for inclusion in this policy revision.  

4. POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

 Once adopted, members and the Courts must have regard to the revised policy 
when determining private hire and hackney carriage applications, reviews and 
appeals.  

5. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

 The costs incurred as part of the consultation process are accounted for in the 
discretionary fees charged for driver licences.  

6. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 

 The Department for Transport published the Statutory Standards in 2020 with a 
requirement to review and revise policies and practices to implement the new 
standards unless there is a compelling local reason not to. However, the 
revised policy is not immutable, and every case must be considered on its own 
merits. 

7. RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

 Existing staff in the Public Protection Service will implement the revised policy 
once it has been approved for adoption.  

8. CONSULTATIONS 

 Consultation on the approved draft policy will be undertaken with existing 
licence holders and other stakeholders representing user groups. 

9. CONTACT OFFICER 

 Niky Barrett,  Principal Officer – Licensing  
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APPENDIX 2 

Summary of proposed changes to policy 

 

3.6 DBS Update Service  

3.6.1 All licensed drivers must sign up to the DBS update service and maintain their registration 
throughout the licensed period, to enable the Council to undertake periodic checks at least 
every 6 months, in accordance with the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards.  

3.6.2 Licensed drivers who fail to register with the update service, or who allow their registration 
to lapse, will be required to provide a new enhanced certificate every six months. 

3.6.3 Where the Council is unable to check the driver’s status due to failings on the part of the 
driver, it may suspend the drivers licence until such time as it is satisfied that there is no 
new information recorded against the driver.  

3.6.4 Nothing in this section will negate the requirement for licensed drivers to inform the 
Council within 48 hours of any arrest and release, charge or conviction of any sexual 
offence, any offence involving dishonesty or violence and any motoring offence. 

3.6.5 If there has been a change to the information held by the DBS, the driver will be required 
to provide a new certificate to the Council and register that one with the update service. 

Rationale 

The Statutory Standards para 6.2 states “All licensed drivers should also be required to 
evidence continuous registration with the DBS update service to enable the licensing 
authority to routinely check for new information every six months. Drivers that do not 
subscribe up to the Update Service should still be subject to a check every six months.” 

Since 2018 the Council has encouraged drivers to sign up to the update service to allow 
the Licensing service to verify that the driver has not committed any further offences or 
had any other relevant information recorded against them since their last DBS was issued. 
Such checks have only been carried out at the point of renewal which is every 1 or 3 years 
depending on the length of licence held.  

It has become apparent over the last 4 years that whilst the majority of driver’s will initially 
register with the update service, they then allow their registration to lapse, leaving the 
authority unable to check their offending records online.  

Blackburn with Darwen currently has almost 1,300 licensed drivers. To carry out the bi-
annual checks required by the Stat Standards, the Council will need to automate this 
process through the third party supplier that already deals with the Council’s DBS checks, 
as the licensing service does not have the resources to undertake these checks manually. 
Drivers must maintain their subscription to allow this to happen, or stand the cost and 
inconvenience of having to produce a new certificate every 6 months.  
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3.8 English proficiency   

3.8.1 The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards 2020 identify that a lack of language 
proficiency could impact on a driver’s ability to understand written documents, such as 
policies and guidance, relating to the protection of children and vulnerable adults and 
applying this to identify and act on signs of exploitation. Oral proficiency will be of 
relevance in the identification of potential exploitation through communicating with 
passengers and their interaction with others.  

3.8.2  It goes on to state in para 6.15, that a licensing authority’s test of a driver’s proficiency 
should cover both oral and written English language skills to achieve these objectives.  

3.8.3 The Council requires all applicants for new driver’s licences to demonstrate their language 
proficiency, either by providing evidence of formal qualifications such as GCSE, GCE, 
Functional Skills Level 1 or 2 in English, or ESOL certificate at Level 1 or 2.  

3.8.4 Applicants who do not hold any formal qualifications in English must undertake a free skills 
assessment provided by Blackburn Adult Learning service and provide evidence that they 
have passed the assessment. 

Rationale 

This is a new requirement introduced by the Statutory Standards with the relevant wording 
reflected in the draft. The skills assessment is free and the ESOL courses are also free for 
people with low or no income. 

 

3.9  Driver Training and Knowledge Test  

3.9.1 Applicants for a new driver’s licence will be required to pass the Blackburn with Darwen 
Knowledge Test before being issued with a licence.  A fee is required for the driver training 
sessions and tests and any applicant cancelling an appointment with less than 48 hours’ 
notice, will not be eligible for a refund.  

3.9.2 The Council publishes a comprehensive guidance pack and training for new drivers on its 
website, to help them prepare for the driver training and knowledge test.  

3.9.3 If an applicant fails three successive tests, their application will be rejected and a period of 
12 months must elapse, before they will be eligible to book onto the driver training session 
again. 

3.9.4 Applicants must bring in their photo-card driving licence on the day of the test. This must be 
in date and have their current address on it.  

Rationale 

The council has moved the booking facility online as part of a wider project to move to a 
fully online application service for applicants for driver licences. Candidates now pay online 
and this amendment simplifies the cancellation process and removes the need for 
candidates to pay an additional cancellation fee. 
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3.10 Safeguarding and Child Sexual Exploitation (CSE) training 

3.10.2 In order for them to recognise the signs of CSE and other forms of exploitation such as County 
Lines, all applicants for Blackburn with Darwen driver licences must have successfully 
completed an eLearning Safeguarding Course provided by the Council’s nominated provider. 

Rationale 

The current driver training provided for new applicants by the licensing services includes 
an overview of safeguarding and CSE.  

Paragraphs 6.5 – 6.13 of the Statutory Standards place a much greater emphasis on the 
need for licensed drivers to be aware of and alert to the signs of potential abuse and know 
where to turn to if they suspect that a child or vulnerable adult is at risk of harm, or is in 
immediate danger. It also acknowledges the National Crime Agencies 2018 county lines 
threat assessment which highlighted the road network as key to the transportation of 
county lines victims, drugs and cash.  

There are a number of accredited training providers who have developed specialist online 
training for the taxi trade that covers all of these elements and who regularly review and 
update their training programmes to include emerging threats and national trends.  

By moving that element of the driver training to a specialist provider, we can ensure that 
new drivers have received the most up to date training in this very important area and it 
will allow the Council provided driver training to concentrate on the local rules and national 
legislation that driver’s need to be aware of. 

 

3.12 Medical Fitness 

3.12.3 Medical certificates, completed by the driver’s own GP practice, or by one of the Council’s 
approved suppliers for medicals as published on the Council’s website, are required on first 
application and then every 5 years from age 45 until the age of 65 when they are required 
annually 

Rationale 

The Council requires drivers to meet the group 2 standard of fitness that is applied to other 
professional drivers and uses the D4 form to collect this information, but the Council does 
not currently require medicals at the same frequency as PSV or HGV drivers.  

The DVLA are responsible for issuing PSV and HGV driver licences and require a group 2 
medical assessment recorded on the D4 form, on first application and then again at 45 
years of age, then every 5 years until the driver turns 65 and then every year. 

The proposal is to adopt the same frequency of medical assessment used by the DVLA. 
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 4. Hackney Carriage and Private Hire vehicles 

4.1.1 The Council will not issue a vehicle licence for any vehicle which is licensed as either a 
hackney carriage or private hire vehicle with any other Local Authority. If the Council 
becomes aware that other vehicle licences are running concurrently with this Council’s 
licence, the Blackburn with Darwen vehicle licence will be immediately revoked. 

Rationale 

This requirement is explicit in most licensing authority policies or vehicle conditions 
including Transport for London, but the Council’s policy is currently silent in this respect. It 
is felt necessary to make the provision explicit to remove any doubt in the trade’s mind that 
it is possible to operate a vehicle licensed by more than one authority.   

 

4.1.2 New vehicles being presented for a licence must meet the following minimum emissions 
standards.  

              Euro 4 emission limits (petrol)  Euro 6 emission limits (diesel)  

CO – 1.0 g/km    CO – 0.50 g/km   
HC – 0.10 g/km    HC+ NOx – 0.17 g/km 
NOx – 0.08     NOx – 0.08 g/km 
PM – no limit     PM – 0.005 g/km 
      PM – 6.0x10 ^11/km 
 

Rationale 
 
The Council previously set age limits on the vehicles that it would licence but removed those 
several years ago. This deregulation has led to an increasing aged fleet and recent profiling 
work has confirmed that approximately two thirds of the licensed fleet are now 10 years or 
older.  
 
The Department for Transport consulted earlier this year on an update to their best practice 
guidance which confirms in para 8.29 that Licensing authorities should not impose age limits 
for the licensing of vehicles, but should consider more targeted requirements to meet its 
policy objectives on emissions etc. 
 
The suggested emission standards for new vehicles will contribute to the Council’s Climate 
Emergency Action Plan and commitment to improve air quality. They are the same 
standards as those referenced in the DfT’s 2020 Clean Air Zone Framework - Annex A, 
Clean Air Zone minimum classes and standards.  
 

 
4.3.3 The Council will not issue a vehicle licence for any vehicle that has been written off by 

insurers under category A, B or S. 
• A relates to vehicles that must be scrapped 

• B relates to vehicles that may be broken and their parts reused 

• S relates to vehicles that have sustained structural damage that is repairable. 
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Rationale 
 
The council’s policy is currently silent in this respect, but it is felt appropriate to clarify the 
position in respect of vehicles which have been written off for insurance purposes but which 
may be presented for licensing. 
 
Category N vehicles are those that have sustained non-structural damage that is repairable 
and so would be eligible for a licence if they can pass the council’s vehicle testing 
requirements. 
 
 
6. Private Hire Operators  

6.3 Disclosure and Barring Service Checks  

6.3.1 In accordance with the Statutory Guidance the Council requires applicants to provide a 
recent basic DBS certificate before a private hire operator’s licence will be granted, and then 
annually throughout the duration of the licence, in respect of the person named on the 
licence, or for each director or partner where the licence is held by a company or partnership.  

6.3.2 Where an applicant, director or partner also holds a valid Blackburn with Darwen driver’s 
licence, the requirements in 6.3.1 are dis-applied in respect of that individual. 

6.3.3 Any applicant who has spent six continuous months or more, overseas within the last 5 years, 
will also be required to produce a Certificate of Good Conduct from the relevant Embassy or 
High Commission, for each country where they resided. The certificate must have been 
produced no more than 3 months before it is presented to the Council. This document must 
be a certified translation, if the original Embassy Certificate is not in English 

6.3.4 Operators are also expected to be able to demonstrate that all staff who have contact with 
the public or oversee the dispatching of vehicles do not pose a risk to the public and should 
evidence that they have had sight of a satisfactory Basic DBS check for each individual named 
on the register required by 6.6.4. 

6.3.5 Applications for private hire operators licences must provide a copy of their policy on 
employing ex-offenders in roles that would be on the register required by 6.6.4. 

6.6 Records 

6.6.4 A register of dispatch staff, who are not also licensed drivers, which includes their full name, 
address, date of birth and National Insurance number, shall be maintained and made 
available to an authorised officer of the Council on request. 

Rationale 

This is a new requirement introduced by the Statutory Standards. 

Paragraph 8.1 states – “It is important therefore that licensing authorities are assured that 
those that are granted a private hire vehicle operator also pose no threat to the public and 
have no links to serious criminal activity.”  8.2 states” Enhanced DBS and barred list checks 
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are not available for private hire vehicle operator licensing. Licensing authorities should 
request a basic disclosure from the DBS and that a check is undertaken annually.  

8.7 says – “A vehicle dispatcher decides which driver to send to a user, a position that could 
be exploited by those seeking to exploit children and vulnerable adults. It is therefore 
appropriate that all staff that have contact with private hire vehicle users and the dispatching 
of vehicles should not present an undue risk to the public or the safeguarding of children 
and vulnerable adults.” Para 8.8 states “Licensing authorities should be satisfied that private 
hire vehicle operators can demonstrate that all staff that have contact with the public and/or 
oversee the dispatching of vehicles do not pose a risk to the public. Licensing authorities 
should, as a condition of granting an operator licence, require a register of all staff 
that will take bookings or dispatch vehicles is kept.” 

 

6.6.5 The use of a driver who holds a PCV licence and the use of a public service vehicle (PSV) such 
as a minibus to undertake a private hire vehicle booking, is not permitted without the 
informed consent of the booker. 

Rationale 
 
This is a new requirement introduced by the Statutory Standards.  
 
Paragraph 8.16 explains that “PCV licensed drivers are subject to different checks from taxi 
and private hire vehicle licensed drivers as the work normally undertaken, i.e. driving a bus, 
does not present the same risk to passengers. Members of the public are entitled to expect 
when making a booking with a private hire vehicle operator that they will receive a private 
hire vehicle licensed vehicle and driver. The use of a driver who holds a PCV licence and 
the use of a public service vehicle (PSV) such as a minibus to undertake a private hire 
vehicle booking should not be permitted as a condition of the private hire.” 
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DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENT AND OPERATIONS 
 
ORIGINATING SECTION: PUBLIC PROTECTION SERVICE 
 
REPORT TO : LICENSING    COMMITTEE           18 October 2022   
 
TITLE : UPDATE ON THE WORK OF PUBLIC PROTECTION AND ENVIRONMENTAL 

HEALTH SERVICE 
 
 
1. PURPOSE 
 
The purpose of this report is to provide an update on the work of the Council’s Public Protection 
and Environmental Health Service (PPS) where there is a connection with businesses and 
persons who require a licence from the Council. It also provides an update for members on 
national policy changes and proposals affecting licencing work.  
 
2. RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
That members note the report.  

 
3. KEY ISSUES 
 
3.1 Operation Stay Safe  
 
Licensing officers joined force with Lancashire Police and BwD Children’s Services as part of 
operation Staysafe on Friday 9 September. During the evening staff were deployed in a vehicle 
displaying private hire signage with plain clothes police officers. This was in direct response to 
concerns raised by the trade about stone throwing incidents where youths are targeting licensed 
vehicles. Whilst there were no incidents of stone throwing that evening, 5 licensed private hire 
vehicles were noted as failing to display private hire signage in accordance with their licence 
conditions and were issued with warning letters. 
 
 
3.2 Officer revocations 
 
In the past 3 months 3 drivers have had their hackney/private hire drivers’ licences revoked by 
officers for issues which needed immediate action.   
 
 
3.3 Appeal results  
 
Since the last Licensing Committee an appeal against the decision of a general licensing sub-
committees to revoke private hire vehicle driver licences has concluded. The Magistrates Court 
agreed with the decision made by the Licensing Sub-Committee and awarded costs against the 
driver of £300.  
 
There are 2 appeals currently going through the court process.  
 
 
3.4 Blackburn with Darwen Taxi Forum meeting  
 
At July’s meeting of the Taxi Forum a report back was given of the review into the Council’s 
arrangements for MOT testing of hackney carriages and private hire vehicles.  The 
recommendation of the review was to keep the in-house provision in place.  
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3. 5 Noise nuisance from licensed premises  
 
The Environmental Protection Team have been involved in investigations into complaints about 
noise disturbance at 6 venues. Work continues to try to resolve the problems for affected 
nearby residents.  
 
 
3.6 Routine work carried out  
 
The following table provides figures on some of the key work carried out from 1 July 2022 to 30 
September 2022.  
 

Vehicle licences processed – hackney carriage and private hire  
 

 
370 

Driver licences processed – new and renewal applications 
 

 
178 

Licensing Act licences processed 
These are new licences, variations to existing licences and  changes 
to designated premises supervisor 
 

  
31 

Temporary Event Notices processed  
 

 
36 

Animal Welfare Licences processed  
 

 
1 

Street trader  
 

 
5 

  
 
 
 
3.3 National Issues 
 
Taxi Trade Tax Checks  
 
Mandatory tax checks were implemented in April 2022 for all taxi and private hire licence 
holders in England and Wales. 
 
Since early September HM Revenue and Customs (HMRC) have been writing to taxi drivers 
using taxi booking apps giving 30 days to respond and declare their income or face an 
investigation into their tax affairs. 
 
For all new applicants for licences the Council’s licensing service application form requires a 
declaration to be made that the applicant is aware of the content of HMRC guidance relating to 
tax registration obligations. 
 
 
 
4. RATIONALE 

 
5. POLICY IMPLICATIONS 
 

 
To inform members of the Licensing committee about the key work carried out by staff 
working within the Council’s Public Protection and Environmental Health Service where there 
is a connection with businesses and people needing a licence from the Council. It also 
provides an update on some national licensing issues.  
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None. 
  
6. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 None  
 
7. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 
 

 
 

 
8. RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 
 
None  
 
9. CONSULTATIONS 
 
 None  
10 . CONTACT  OFFICER 
                
  Denise Andrews – Business Compliance and Licensing Manager 
                   Telephone  01254 585585 

None.  
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